CDF Minutes

Page 8
August 28, 2006


COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

August 28,   2006

PUBLIC HEARING 327
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mrs. Judy Cherry
Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Gary Smith


Senator Nancy Cook




Mrs. Lee Porter


Mr. Donald Lynch




Mr. Mike Green
Mr. Fred Sears





John S. McDaniel, Esquire
ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Scientific Products & Systems, Inc.:  Mr. David T. Bach and Mr. Ronald Genova; Biosome, Inc.: Charles F. Saller, Ph.D.; Delaware Small Business Development Center:  Mr. Clinton Tymes and Mr. Bill Pfaff  

LOCATION:  99 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.
CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, August 28, 2006.
OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Biener made a motion that the minutes of the July 24, 2006 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:
Scientific  Products & Systems, Inc. (“SPS” or the “Applicant”) -  The Applicant is requesting a loan in the amount of $1,000,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund of the State of Delaware. The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds in the relocation of its biotechnology business to Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Mike Green presented this Project to the Council.  He stated the main theme is “experience.”  He stated this company has been in business for a period of time but Mr. Bach had been in the business world for a lot longer.  Mr. Green stated that when he looked at the ratios, it was difficult.  He stated the company didn’t have the numbers which is typical for a start up.  One of the reasons for that is that the company is growing very rapidly.  Mr. Green passed out term sheets for the Project.  He stated the company has been around since 2002.  It is a Maryland based company and is a very lean operation.  He stated Mr. Bach is trying to keep the costs low.

Mr. Green stated that what impressed him was the technology.  They are using software that is adjustable.  He stated he had called the references and the lowest rating on a scale of 1-10 was 8.5.  Mr. Green stated that in one of his conversations, one of the gentlemen had actually expressed an interest in purchasing a pump.  He stated that the Applicant is able to fine tune its software, locks it into place and hits into the third point decimal place.
Mr. Green stated that Mr. Bach has been around for awhile and understands the importance of a low cost burn rate.  He stated he likes the Project but does have some questions.  He looked at what happened from one year to the next.  He questions the distinction of inventory.  He also questioned the employees’ salaries.  He stated that if you look at the deferred comp owed to Mr. Bach and to Mr. Genova, and he’s not saying they don’t deserve that money, but he has no bench marks to go by.  Mr. Lubin stated that he feels that that is a situation with all start ups.
Mr. Bach and Mr. Genova gave a slide presentation which is attached. Mr. Bach stated he had a concept and he took it to the University of Maryland.  Mr. Bach stated that they have had a number of people coming from trade shows such as people from Lancome and  Revlon.  These companies need this kind of accuracy.  Mr. Bach stated he told the companies that SPS is interested but not right now.  He stated that if they decide to split the Project into franchises, they can pursue them.  He stated they have a joint venture brewing in China.  He stated the sales cycles are very long for these products --  if you are doing $.5 million this year -- how would you get to $4 million next year – it would be a lot of spade work that had to been done.
Mr. Bach stated $1.6 million has been invested in the company which consisted of some convertible notes.  He stated that everyone that has invested has converted to stock.  The number of customers is going up.  He stated 06’ is better than 05’.  He stated they have a much disciplined process of going out with quotes.
Mr. Bach stated they are going to work with the U of D.  He stated the plan is to be able to use a locally based manufacturing entity; they would outsource to a local manufacturer.  Mr. Sears asked if that would be done in the New Castle area.  Mr. Genova stated in Delaware, if possible.  He stated that they have worked with Metal Tech, Zero Company and Nano Drop.  They are looking at outsourcing most of the manufacturing.  This facility will be a design center.  The production of drugs will be monitored.  The FDA is working with this.  Mr. Bach stated that the best way to manage the program is to set definitive milestones.  They have made it a “pay as you go program.” 

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any questions.  Senator Cook questioned the number of employees.  She asked if the projections included the five employees that they already have.  Mr. Bach stated they have only two full time employees but have five full time equivalents.  He stated the average salary is $65,000.   He stated that when they machine their parts, there are castings and they are outsourced to those types of shops.
Senator Cook asked if SPS would become a Delaware corporation when they came to Delaware.  She noted that they are now a Maryland corporation.  Mr. Genova stated they would.  He stated that regarding a benchmark for salaries, when he compared, it was found that actually they were being under paid.
Mr. Lynch asked about competition.  Mr. Bach stated that there is competition – IVAC.  However he stated that SPS’ products are a little different as to its digital controls.  He stated SPS can give them a wider range of the run.  Mr. Lynch asked if it was a limited market.  Mr. Bach stated that the market is huge.

Mr. Biener stated that the burn rate is high and questioned what other avenues of funding did SPS have.  Mr. Bach stated that they need to build a lot of the product and place them in the customers’ hands to feed flow.  He stated the revenue should be beginning to grow and if they need more revenue, they will have to go to the bank.  He stated SPS now has three requests for hardware lines.
Mr. Biener asked about the bank financing.  Mr. Genova stated that one organization,  Universal Capital Management has told SPS they like what they see and they offered incremental funding.  He stated SPS did accept a small amount of money on a convertible note.  He stated they wanted  to do a more organically method of growth.
Mrs. Cherry asked if SPS went to the State of Maryland to ask them to help SPS grow.  Mr. Bach stated he knew the people here - the network is huge.  He stated if he had wanted to go to Maryland, he could go with the enterprise route.  He stated the cost of living in Maryland is too high.  He stated Maryland has helped them but they are more a military than pharmaceutical engine.  Mr. Genova stated that even though they believe these are high paying jobs, in Maryland County – you can’t find the required work force.
Mrs. Cherry stated that we wanted to know that SPS wants to be here.  She stated that we are not recruiting from our neighbors.
Mrs. Cherry asked about the documentation in the financials regarding deferred compensation.  Mr. Bach stated that there is a note in there and they will take the note back and the deferred salaries will be put back into equity.  Mrs. Cherry stated that she just wanted to make sure that we weren’t using the State’s funds for deferred compensation.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed One Million Dollars ($1,000,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including August 28, 2007.   Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mrs. Cherry stated that DEDO is focusing on minimum salaries not on average salaries.  DEDO is trying to offer incentives based on a particular number above the minimum.
Biosome, Inc. (“Biosome” or the ”Applicant”)  - The Applicant is requesting a loan from the Delaware Strategic Fund of the State of Delaware in the amount of $375,000.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds in the expansion of its nanotechnology business located in Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Green presented this request to the Council.  He introduced Charles F. Saller, Ph.D., CEO of Biosome, Inc.  Dr. Saller stated he deals with nano particles which allows Biosome to detect a lot of things.  The initial market is pharmaceutical.  He stated Biosome is a spin off of ABS, Inc.  He stated they have added some of the best scientists in the world to their board.  Dr. Saller stated that the initial market is about $500 million.  However, subsequent markets are more than $10 billion.  These markets would be in bio-defense, pathogen detection, cosmetics and personal hygiene, and the chemical processing environmental area.

The primary market is in the drug development area.  He stated the big question is will a compound meet its actual target.  Biosome answers that problem, a thousand times faster at a fraction of the cost of the existing methods.

Dr. Saller also stated that there are Bio-availability problems such as will it be absorbed, will it get into the brain, will there be poor skin penetration or low water solubility?  Biosome can quickly screen out compounds that suffer from these and similar problems.

Dr. Saller stated that Biosomes are nano particles that respond to chemical properties with quantitative changes in fluorescence.  This allows the profiling of “drug-like properties such as oral bio-availability, blood protein binding, tissue distribution, skin penetration and solubility.
Mr. Lynch asked about competition.  Dr. Saller stated that Biosome solves a major productivity bottleneck.  Dr. Saller has worked for ICI.  He stated that Mary Reppy, Ph.D., CSO is quite an asset to the company.  They have scientific advisors.  They have patents and patents pending.  They have received grants and government contracts.  They have received $2.8 million in SBIR grants.  They have received $200,000 from the State of Delaware.  They have a $1.2 million  pending army contract.  He stated that this is all under ABS but is Biosome research.  Dr. Saller stated that to date he has put in about $800,000 of his own money.  He stated the company is at the point where Biosome needs to spin out from ABS.
Mrs. Cherry stated that there needs to be a discussion regarding employees of ABS versus employees of Biosome.

Dr. Saller stated that the revenue projections show that year’s one, two and three are low and then it really ramps up.  He stated the reason for the spin off is that both companies both work in the drug industry but Biosome has a much wider path with environmental testing, military, etc.  He stated that funds were needed for personnel and for automation to complete the design improvements.  He stated funds were needed to launch the first product in year two and position the company for expansion during year three.
Dr. Saller stated that there are about $10 billion in future markets.  Biosome does this process 1000 times faster and at a fraction of the cost of its competition.  This is patented technology. He stated there will be revenues beginning in year two.  He stated the company consists of renowned scientists including a Nobel laureate and a management team with extensive background.

Mrs. Cherry questioned that Biosome has been in existence since 1997 yet has not been actively doing business.  She asked why ABS was spinning this now and why wouldn’t it keep it as ABS when they could leverage these people.  Dr. Saller stated that the spin out of Biosome was not possible until now.  They had to prove the concept and they didn’t actively push this until 2000.  Before that, it was a non issue because there was nothing to sell.  Further, the science wasn’t right to do it until now.  He stated that ABS and Biosome are really two separate companies.  Biosome has applications where ABS should not be at all.  He also stated that to bring in the people for Biosome, it required stock options which is different from ABS.  Mr. Lynch asked if Biosome was working with Merck.  Dr. Saller stated Biosome has collaboration with Merck.  He stated they work with all major pharmaceutical companies.  Mr. Lynch asked how those companies were responding.  Dr. Saller stated that you can’t go into a meeting without hearing that they need the method which Biosome provides.  The companies have been extremely receptive.
Mr. Sears restated that this was still a concept.  Dr. Saller stated that they have sold some product.  Mr. Sears stated that this $375,000 DSF loan would lead them to a certain point but at what point did Dr. Saller think it would be a viable product.  Dr. Saller stated that they need to raise $3,000,000 and he expects that they will raise that next year through investors.
Mrs. Cherry asked if they were working with venture funds now.  Dr. Saller stated they are mostly working with angel investors.
Senator Cook asked about the number of employees.  Dr. Saller stated that everyone at ABS is full time.  He stated that when Biosome does spin off, they will be hiring additional people.  In the first year it will be eight.

Mr. Sears asked if it was a change in office policy since both of the projects presented today have no guarantor requirements.  Mr. Smith stated that this is a convertible loan.  Mrs. Cherry stated that a new option would be receiving patents instead of guarantees.  Mr. Sears stated that the CDF may be a group that may be a little difficult to get everyone to sign on to that approach.  Mrs. Cherry asked if DEDO was getting direction from the Council that they are looking for other collateral.  Mr. Lubin suggested that DEDO talk to the respective Applicants and see what’s there.
Senator Cook asked if DEDO was going with convertible loans now.  Mr. Lubin feels this gives DEDO flexibility and added value.  Mr. Biener stated that in some respects, we are filling a void.  Mr. Sears’ question was how much do we want to do.

Mr. Lynch asked Dr. Saller how ABS was doing.  Dr. Saller stated that ABS has been profitable since the beginning.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any comments from the public.  There were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Seventy Five Thousand Dollars ($375,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the Council being informed of the agreed upon collateral between DEDO and the Applicant, and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including August 28, 2007.   Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Cerionx, Inc. – Although on the agenda, Cerinox withdrew its financial request.

Strategic Fund Emergency Flood Loan – Mr. Clinton Tymes and Mr. Bill Pfaff of the Delaware Small Business Development Center came before the Council.  Mr. Tymes stated that he and Mr. Pfaff wanted to share some of their experiences regarding the Emergency Flood Loan program through DEDO.  Mr. Tymes stated that it was a very tough experience to see people who had been in business for 25 years, break down and cry over their loss.  He commended the Council and DEDO for extending the flood loan program.  He stated that the SBDC was on the firing line.  The SBDC and Mr. Pfaff were inundated with calls.  What Mr. Tymes would like to express at the meeting today, is that he believes it was a learning experience.  What they found out was that they need written criteria for the flood victims such as whether they need to be turned down by a bank, if it is for businesses under 100 employees, etc.  He stated frustrations run very high and it is all about expectations from the general public.  He stated that at the last CDF meeting the applicant was informed that she needed to be turned down by a bank first.  However, that was not spelled out at the general meeting.  Mr. Tymes stated that this is an opportunity for us to assist small business in emergencies.
Mr. Tymes feels that communication is the primary factor.  There should be one source of information for the State.  He believes there are too many communication lines.  He suggested putting a plan together.  He will be calling DEMA for assistance.  The SBDC will be putting out a “disaster planning kit.”  Mr. Lubin stated that the Council is not the best conduit but it is a good place to start the conversation.
Senator Cook asked if any of these businesses were eligible through DEMA.  Mr. Pfaff stated that twenty-two of the businesses did receive funding from the SBA.  He stated that Mrs. Leonard with Sanctuary Enterprises who was before the Council in July, went to the SBA and was approved for a $78,000 loan right on the spot.  Mrs. Leonard was concerned that she had to be turned down by two banks.  Mr. Sears stated that there are different rules for emergency loans.  Mrs. Cherry stated that this Council has had the benefit of doing emergency loans in the past.  She stated that the intent is to not to lend money that was not necessary, but to provide a loan in a situation that was deemed a disaster, and the SBA could step in.  DEDO does not want to be putting money out there when the banks could do it.  She stated that DEDO can move quickly when we have a  business in trouble. This is not for businesses that have other options.  It is for those that are really distressed and their lives are going to be changed.  She stated that one of the companies that was unhappy was a company that had insurance but just did not have enough.  She emphasized that this is not just an opportunity for a low interest loan.

Mr. Pfaff stated that hopefully there will be an application before the Council in September.  He also stated that requiring that the applicants obtain flood insurance could be part of the criteria.  Mr. Smith stated that it was required for the previous applicant.  He stated that this was a good trial run for the SBDC.  They had eight people that had a lot of man hours and there is a lot of hand holding.  Mr. Sears agreed that it is very difficult to say no and to tell the person about the red tape.  Everyone needs to make sure that with the limited resources, we get the correct information out to the people who definitely need it.  Mr. Pfaff suggested that maybe the zero way was the wrong route.  He stated that maybe a low interest rate would have encouraged more people go to the bank.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 10:45 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, September 25, 2006 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle.

